
 

DESERT WATER AGENCY  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
DECEMBER 15, 2015                                                          REGULAR MEETING AGENDA                                            
 
REGULAR MEETING   8:00 A.M.   OPERATIONS CENTER - 1200 SOUTH GENE AUTRY TRAIL  – PALM SPRINGS – CALIFORNIA 

About Desert Water Agency: 
Desert Water Agency operates independently of any other local government.  Its autonomous elected board members are directly accountable to the people they serve. The Agency is one of the desert’s 
two State Water Contractors and provides water and resource management, including recycling, for a 325-square-mile area of Western Riverside County, encompassing parts of Cathedral City, Desert 
Hot Springs, outlying Riverside County and Palm Springs. 

1. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

2. ADMINISTER OATH OF OFFICE – DIRECTORS EWING & BLOOMER    BACA 
 
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  December 1, 2015  EWING                        

                                 
4. GENERAL MANAGER’S REPORT   LUKER 

 
5. COMMITTEE REPORTS –   A. Executive – December 10, 2015         EWING  
                 
6. PUBLIC INPUT:  

Members of the public may comment on any item not listed on the agenda, but within the jurisdiction of the Agency.  In addition, members of the public 
may speak on any item listed on the agenda as that item comes up for consideration.  Speakers are requested to keep their comments to no more than 
three (3) minutes.  As provided in the Brown Act, the Board is prohibited from acting on items not listed on the agenda. 
 

7. SECRETARY-TREASURER’S REPORT  - November 2015  STUART                                                                         
  

8. ITEMS FOR ACTION – None 
    
9. ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION   

A. November Water Production Comparison  LUKER 
B. Lake Perris Seismic Remediation  KRAUSE 
C. SGMA Update  KRAUSE 
D. Directors’ Reports on ACWA Fall Conference        DIRECTORS                                                                           

 
10. DIRECTORS COMMENTS AND REQUESTS 

 
11. CLOSED SESSION 

 
 A.  CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL – EXISTING LITIGATION 
  Pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9 (d) (1) 
  Name of Case: Agua Caliente Band of Cahuilla Indians vs. Coachella Valley Water District, et al 
 
 B. CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL – EXISTING LITIGATION 
  Pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9 (d) (1) 
  Name of Case: Agua Caliente Band of Cahuilla Indians vs. County of Riverside, et al 
  
 C. CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL – EXISTING LITIGATION 
  Pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9 (d) (1) 
  Name of Case: Desert Water Agency vs. U.S. Department of Interior 
 
 D. PUBLIC EMPLOYMENT APPOINTMENT 
   Pursuant to Government Code Section 54957 (b) (1)  
   Title: General Manager 
   
12. RECONVENE INTO OPEN SESSION – REPORT FROM CLOSED SESSION 

 
13. ADJOURN 

 

Upon request, this agenda will be made available in appropriate alternative formats to persons with disabilities, as required by Section 202 of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990.  Any person 
with a disability who requires a modification or accommodation in order to participate in a meeting is asked to contact Desert Water Agency’s Executive Secretary, at (760) 323-4971, at least 48 working 
hours prior to the meeting to enable the Agency to make reasonable arrangements.  Copies of records provided to Board members which relate to any agenda item to be discussed in open session may 
be obtained from the Agency at the address indicated on the agenda. 
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   MINUTES   

OF THE REGULAR MEETING 
OF THE 

DESERT WATER AGENCY 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

 
December 1, 2015 

 
DWA Board: Craig A. Ewing, President ) 
 James Cioffi, Vice President   )         
 Joseph K. Stuart, Secretary-Treasurer ) 
 Patricia G. Oygar, Director ) 
 Richard Oberhaus, Director ) 
 
DWA Staff: David K. Luker, General Manager ) 
 Mark S. Krause, Asst. General Manager ) 
 Martin S. Krieger, Finance Director ) 
 Sylvia Baca, Asst. Secretary to the Board ) 
 Steve Johnson, Operations Engineer ) 
 Ashley Hudgens, Public Information Officer ) 
   
Consultant: Michael T. Riddell, Best Best & Krieger ) 
 

Public: David Freedman, P.S. Sustainability Comm. ) 
 
       

Attendance 

17324.  President Ewing opened the meeting at 8:00 a.m. and asked 
everyone to join Secretary-Treasurer Stuart in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
17325.  President Ewing called for approval of the November 17, 
2015 Regular Board meeting minutes. 
 
  President Ewing noted a correction to page 8598, section 
17310. 
 
  Director Oygar moved for approval noting the correction. 
After a second by Secretary-Treasurer Stuart, the minutes were approved 
with the correction noted. President Ewing abstained due to his absence at 
the meeting.  
 
17326.  President Ewing called upon General Manager Luker to 
provide an update on Agency operations. 
 
 
 

Pledge of Allegiance 
 
 
 
Approval of the 
11/17/15 Regular 
Board Mtg. Minutes 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
General Manager’s 
Report 
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  Mr. Luker reported on November 21 at approximately 5:30 
p.m., stand-by responded to a hit fire hydrant on Gene Autry Trail north of 
Ramon Road.  Staff was able to put the fire hydrant back in service.  A 
police report was made. 
 
  Mr. Luker then reported on November 27 at approximately 
9:00 a.m., stand-by responded to a hit fire hydrant at North Indian Canyon 
Drive and Camino Monte Vista.  The hydrant had to be replaced and is back 
in service. The water ran from a fully open 6-inch hydrant riser for 
approximately 30 minutes. A police report was made.  
   
  Mr. Luker noted an update on the Perris Dam was provided in 
the Board’s Packet. 
 
  Concluding his report, Mr. Luker reported on November 30 
two DWA crews worked to abandon a valve due to a tie-in on Palm Canyon 
and near Belardo new shearing was installed due to changing the 
configuration.  The work was done in the early morning to avoid 
interrupting water service. 
 
17327.  President Ewing noted the minutes for the November 24, 
2015 Executive Committee were provided in the Board’s packet.  
 
17328.  President Ewing opened the meeting for public input. 
 
  There being no one from the public wishing to address the 
Board, President Ewing closed the public comment period. 
 
17329.  President Ewing called upon Operations Engineer Johnson to 
present staff’s request to recommend expanded scope of work for 
2015/2016 Replacement Pipelines. 
 
  Mr. Johnson stated on September 23, 2015, Borden 
Excavating was awarded the contract for constructing the 2015-2016 
Replacement Pipeline Project in the amount of $730,269.00. The project 
included installation of replacement pipelines within Indian Canyon Drive 
(approximately 2,700 feet of 12” ductile iron pipe between Tahquitz 
Canyon Way and Alejo Road), Stevens Road (approximately 600 feet of 8” 
ductile iron pipe between Palm Canyon Drive and Kaweah Road), and 
Wawona Road (approximately 600 feet of 8” ductile iron pipe between 
Steven Road and Vista Chino). The current estimated cost is $923,000 to 
include engineering, construction, inspection, pending change orders 
($15,000 pending approval), and overhead costs. The DWA 2015-2016 
capital improvement budget for this project is $1,200,000.  
 
  Continuing his report, Mr. Johnson stated to accommodate 
the City of Palm Springs 2015 street rehabilitation and slurry project, 
Agency staff worked with the City’s engineering department on a schedule 

General Manager’s 
Report (Cont.) 
Hit Hydrant-Gene Autry 
Trail 
 
 
 
 
Hit Hydrant-North 
Indian Canyon Drive 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Perris Dam Update 
 
 
 
Agency Work – Palm 
Canyon and Belardo 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Committee Reports 
Executive 11/24/15 
 
 
Public Input 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Action Items: 
Expand Scope of Work 
2015/16 Replacement 
Pipelines 
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to allow the Agency to replace the pipeline within Indian Canyon Drive, 
Stevens Road, and Wawona Road prior to the street rehabilitation work.  
The City’s rehabilitation work has been performed on several streets 
throughout Palm Springs, to include Sunny Dunes Road and Camino San 
Miguel, located within the Veterans Tract near Demuth Park. 
Unfortunately, the rehabilitation work over Sunny Dunes Road and Camino 
San Miguel has generated an abundance of leaks. Since November 18th, 35 
leaks have occurred, including 14 leaks on November 18th. The mains 
located within said streets (6” diameter on Sunny Dunes Road and 4” 
diameter on Camino San Miguel) were installed in 1948 and have been 
identified by staff as priority main replacements and are scheduled to be 
replaced as part of the Agency’s 2018-2019 replacement pipeline project.  
 
  Mr. Johnson stated that due to the numerous leaks, staff 
would like to add Sunny Dunes Road and Camino San Miguel pipelines to 
the current replacement pipeline scope of work as part of a change order. 
The City has agreed to postpone paving for Sunny Dunes Road and Camino 
San Miguel to allow for the installation of the proposed additional 
replacement pipelines. Utilizing an established cost provided by Borden 
Excavating, the installation will cost $239,165. The Agency will provide 
Borden with the mainline pipe for a cost of approximately $36,000. 
Inspection costs are anticipated to be approximately $28,000, for a total 
estimated cost in the amount of $303,165.  
 
  Continuing his report, Mr. Johnson stated that the total 
estimated cost, to include the current contract estimated cost and the 
proposed additional pipeline work, to include engineering, inspection, 
materials, and overheads is $1,226,165, approximately 2.18% over the 
work order budget of $1,200,000. The Agency does have $100,000 in the 
2015-2016 budget for contingency mains, which can be used to cover the 
estimated overage. If approved, Borden Excavating will begin work within 
Sunny Dunes Road and Camino San Miguel starting Wednesday December 
2nd. The work will add approximately 25 working days to the contract, 
revising the completion date to January 12, 2016. 
 
  Adding to his report, Mr. Johnson stated replacement of the 
pipeline in Sunny Dunes and Camino San Miguel is imperative due to the 
high number of leaks that have recently occurred. The overall project cost 
of $1,226,165 is based on aforementioned estimated costs provided by 
Borden Excavating and staff. By performing this work during the City’s 
rehabilitation project, the Agency will save approximately $25,000 in 
paving costs.  
 
  In conclusion, Mr. Johnson stated that staff recommends 
Board approval to expand the 2015-2016 replacement pipeline project to 
include Sunny Dunes Road and Camino San Miguel. Borden Excavating 
can begin tomorrow, December 2 if approved. 
 

Action Items: 
(Cont.) 
Expand Scope of Work 
2015/16 Replacement 
Pipelines  
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  Vice President Cioffi made a motion to approve staff’s 
recommendation.  After a second by Secretary-Treasurer Stuart, the motion 
carried unanimously.   
 
17330.  President Ewing called upon Assistant General Manager 
Krause to present staff’s request for adoption of Resolution No. 1124, 
Implementing a Turf Buy-Back post conversion re-inspection charge.  
 
  Mr. Krause deferred to Public Information Officer Hudgens.   
 
  Ms. Hudgens stated that in the inaugural Turf Buy Back 
program participating customers had a high failure rate for their post-
conversion inspection, which is done to ensure that all DWA rebate criteria 
have been met. As such, this year DWA instituted a checklist for customers 
to ensure that they were reminded of the commonly missed criteria when 
requesting a post-conversion inspection. This checklist was intended to 
help expedite the rebate process for both DWA and the applicant. It is 
available online and at DWA offices. 
 
  Ms. Hudgens noted that despite the addition of the checklist, 
the first several inspections for the 2015-2016 year still had a large portion 
of customers with criteria not met at the time of the inspection, which 
necessitated additional staff time for re-inspection.  
 
  Continuing her report, Ms. Hudgens stated that implementing 
a $70 per hour charge for re-inspections would encourage customers to 
check their projects thoroughly before requesting their one post-conversion 
inspection at no cost. Customers that require the additional screening will 
have three opportunities (one at no cost) to pass the inspection and still 
receive a rebate. The $70 per hour charge would be in increments of 
quarter-hours and would include additional administrative time needed, 
travel time to and from the site being inspected and the inspection itself. 
The charge incurred would be on a statement mailed to the customer. DWA 
would not issue a rebate until the charge was paid in full by the customer. 
 
  Ms. Hudgens added that the first post-conversion inspection 
must occur within the 90 days allotted for residential customers to complete 
their projects or within the 180 days allotted to commercial, HOA and 
public entities. With both the second and third post-conversion re-
inspection, five additional business days will be given for any applicant to 
complete the necessary modifications before DWA re-inspects the property. 
 
  Additionally, Ms. Hudgens reported after three failed 
inspections, the rebate would be forfeited by that customer, and funds 
would be released to another customer in the same category. 
 
 
 

Action Items: 
(Cont.) 
Expand Scope of Work 
2015/16 Replacement 
Pipelines 
 
Request Adoption of 
Resolution No. 1124 
Turf Buy-Back Re-
Inspection Charge 
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  Concluding her report, Ms. Hudgens stated that staff 
recommends that the Board of Directors adopt Resolution No. 1124 
regarding the implementation of a Turf Buy Back Post-Conversion Re-
Inspection Charge. 
 
  President Ewing expressed concern with the customer 
forfeiting their rebate after three failed inspections, but seeing that there 
will be full disclosure to customers and awareness to the fee, he will 
support adopting the resolution. 
 
  Director Oygar moved to adopt Resolution No. 1124. 
Director Oberhaus seconded the motion, which passed unanimously. 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 1124 
A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF DESERT 
WATER AGENCY PROVIDING FOR INSPECTION SERVICES 

FOR TURF BUY-BACK PROGRAM 
 
17331.  President Ewing asked Assistant General Manager Krause to 
present staff’s request for Department of Water Resources statement of 
charges tolling agreement. 
 
  General Manager Krause reported the current tolling 
agreement to suspend the deadline for challenging protested items on the 
statement of charges (SOC) received from the Department of Water 
Resources (DWR) under the Agency’s water supply contract will expire on 
December 31, 2015. The State Water Contractors (SWC) staff are 
requesting adoption of a sixth amendment to the tolling agreement, which 
would extend the agreement for 2 years to December 31, 2017.  Among 
other things, this would suspend the water supply contract deadline to 
submit formal protests 10 days prior to the first payment for the SOC’s 
with regard to the State Water Project (SWP) bills for calendar years 2017 
through 2018, including any revisions made to such bills on or before 
December 31, 2017. 
 
  Continuing his report, Mr. Krause stated in accordance with 
contract requirements, formal protests concerning the annual SOC’s are due 
no later than December 21st each year.  DWR often sends out its revised 
SOC’s in November or December leaving insufficient time for SWC’s to 
file protests by the December 21st deadline. The tolling agreement provides 
the SWC’s the time and the forum to lodge their protests and provides 
DWR the ability to address the protest items and potentially avoid legal 
action.  
    
  Concluding his report, Assistant General Manager Krause 
stated that staff requests authorization to execute the amendment extending 
the tolling agreement for up to two years pending contractor consensus and 
legal counsel review. 

Action Items: 
(Cont.) 
Request Adoption of 
Resolution No. 1124 
Turf Buy-Back Re-
Inspection Charge  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Resolution 1124 
Adopted 
 
 
 
 
Request Approval of 
Statement of Charges 
Tolling Agreement with 
DWR – 6th Amendment 
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  Vice President Cioffi made a motion to approve staff’s 
recommendation.  After a second by Secretary-Treasurer Stuart, the motion 
carried unanimously.   
 
17332.  President Ewing called upon Assistant General Manager 
Krause to present staff’s request for authorization to participate in the 2015-
1016 U.S.G.S. Cooperative Water Resources Program. 
 
  Mr. Krause stated as in previous years, the Agency, along 
with Coachella Valley Water District, the Riverside County Flood Control 
and Water Conservation District (“Agencies”) and the USGS will share the 
costs for the operation and maintenance of a number of stream gaging 
facilities, as well as a ground and surface water quality program. 
 
  The amount requested for the 2015-2016 test year is $68,400, 
which is 26% higher than last year but 10% lower than the previous three 
years.  The variability in the cost is due to changes in federal funding for 
the USGS National Streamflow Information Program (NSIP).  In prior 
years, the NSIP funded a portion of the cost for 2 of our 13 streamflow 
gages.  This year they are not funding these gauges but some credits from 
2014 are being applied.  Our cost would be $80,275 without these credits. 
This amount covers the operation and maintenance costs for 13 gauging 
stations ($63,050) and the cost of ground water and surface water quality 
sampling ($5,350). 
 
 Staff recommends Board approval of the Agency’s continued 
participation in the 2015-2016 USGS Cooperative Water Resources 
Program in the amount of $68,400. 
 
 Director Oygar made a motion to approve staff’s 
recommendation.  After a second by Vice President Cioffi, the motion 
carried unanimously.   
 
17333. President Ewing asked Agency Counsel Riddell to provide a 
report on the November 18, 2015 and November 19, 2015 meetings of the 
Boards of Directors of the State Water Project Contractors Authority and 
the State Water Contractors, Inc. 
 
  Mr. Riddell reported on the following: 1) SWPCA Board 
Meeting, 2) SWC Board Actions, 3) Water Supply Report, 4) Energy 
Report, 5) General Manager’s Report, and 6) Water Supply Objectives 
Update. 
 
17334.  President Ewing noted that Board packets include media and 
public information reports for November 2015. 
 
 
 

Action Items: 
(Cont.) 
DWA Tolling Agrmt. – 
6th Amendment 
 
 
Request Authorization 
to Participate in the 
2015/2016 U.S.G.S. 
Cooperative Water 
Resources Program 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Discussion Items: 
State Water Contractors 
Meetings 11/18 & 
11/19/15 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Public Information – 
November 2015 
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17335.  At 8:55 a.m., President Ewing convened into Closed Session 
for the purpose of (A) Existing Litigation, pursuant to Government Code 
Section 54956.9 (d) (1), Agua Caliente Band of Cahuilla Indians vs. 
Coachella Valley Water District, et al, (B) Existing Litigation, pursuant to 
Government Code Section 54956.9 (d) (1), Agua Caliente Band of Cahuilla 
Indians vs. County of Riverside, et al, and (C) Existing Litigation, pursuant 
to Government Code Section 54956.9 (d) (1), Desert Water Agency vs. 
U.S. Department of Interior. (D) Public Employment, pursuant to 
Government Code Section 54957 (b) (1), General Manager. 
 
17336.  At 9:33 a.m., President Ewing reconvened the meeting into 
open session and stated there was no reportable action taken on Items A 
through C.  With regards to Item D., President Ewing reported that a 
motion was made by Vice President Cioffi, and a second by Secretary-
Treasurer Stuart to appoint Mark Krause as General Manager-Chief 
Engineer effective January 30, 2016, following Mr. Luker’s retirement. The 
motion carried unanimously. 
 
17337.  President Ewing thanked Director Oberhaus for his service on 
the Board. 
 
17338.  In the absence of any further business, President Ewing 
adjourned the meeting at 9:34 a.m. 
    

                                         ____________________________________ 
                                         Craig A. Ewing, President                                 

 
ATTEST: 
 
________________________________ 
Joseph K. Stuart, Secretary-Treasurer 

Closed Session: 
A. Existing Litigation – 
ACBCI vs. CVWD, et al 
B. Existing Litigation – 
ACBCI vs. Riverside 
County, et al; 
C. Existing Litigation 
DWA vs. U.S. Dept. of 
Interior 
D. Public Employment – 
General Manager 
 
 
 
Reconvene – 
No Reportable Action 
Items A-C 
 
Reportable Action  
Item D 
Appoint Mark Krause 
GM-Chief Engineer Eff. 
01/30/16 
 
 
Directors’ 
Comments/Requests 
Appreciation to Director 
Oberhaus 
 
Adjournment 
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GENERAL MANAGER’S REPORT 
DECEMBER 15, 2015 

 
  
 

 

On December 6 at approximately 6:00 a.m., stand-by responded to a hit fire hydrant at Gene  
Autry Trail and Calle San Raphael. The hydrant had to be replaced and is back in service. The 
water ran fully open through a six-inch hydrant riser for approximately one hour. A police report 
and damage report were filled out. 
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Desert Water Agency was the recipient of two “President’s Special Recognition Awards” for low 
ratio of “Paid Claims and Case Reserves to Deposit Premiums in the Property Program 
(04/01/11-03/31/14) and the  Liability Program (10/01/11-09/30/14) from ACWA/JPIA. The 
awards were announced at the recent ACWA conference in Indian Wells. 

 

 
 

 
 

2015-16 Replacement Pipelines Update 
 
INDIAN CANYON DR (ALEJO RD TO TAHQUITZ CANYON WAY) 
Pipeline installation is complete except for bacteriological testing.  Customer connections should 
commence next week.  
 
CAMINO SAN MIGUEL (EL PLACER TO AVENIDA EVELITA) 
Pipeline installation is complete except for disinfection and testing.  Customer connections could 
begin as soon as the end of next week. 
 
SUNNY DUNES RD (AVENIDA EVELITA TO CALLE SANTA CRUZ) 
Pipeline installation is 98% complete with disinfection and testing to follow soon after.  Customer 
connections could begin as soon as the week of December 21st. 
 
Borden Excavating, Inc. will also be paving the portion of Sunny Dunes Rd that fronts Cielo Vista 
Charter School (i.e. from Calle Santa Cruz to Paseo Dorotea) on December 11, 2015. 
 
STEVENS RD (WAWONA RD TO KAWEAH RD) AND WAWONA RD (STEVENS RD TO VISTA 
CHINO) 
Borden Excavating, Inc. has ground the trench line on said streets in preparation for installation of 
the pipelines.  Installation of said pipelines will tentatively begin Thursday, December 17, 2015 on 
Stevens Rd. 
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Minutes 

Executive Committee Meeting 
December 10, 2015 

 
 

Directors Present: Craig Ewing, Jim Cioffi      
Staff Present: Mark Krause, Martin Krieger, Ashley Hudgens  
    
 
1. Discussion Items 

 

A. Review Agenda for December 15, 2015 Regular Board Meeting 
The proposed agenda for the December 15, 2015 Regular Board meeting 
was reviewed. 

 
B.  Expense Reports 
 The November Expense Reports were reviewed. 

 
C. Turf Buy Back Public Applicants 
 The Committee reviewed several projects for approval. 
 
D. Turf Buy Back Appeals Process 
 An appeals process is currently in place. Possible changes to the process 

were discussed for the future. 
 
E.  2016 Conference Schedule 
 The 2016 Conference Schedule was reviewed and approved with one 

exception noted:  Vice President Cioffi currently serves as ACWA JPIA 
Director; therefore, he is allowed one extra travel day prior to ACWA 
conferences. 

 
   

 2. Other - None 
   
           
 3. Adjourn 
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STAFF REPORT 
TO 

DESERT WATER AGENCY  
BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

 
DECEMBER 15, 2015 

 
 

RE: NOVEMBER 2015 WATER USE REDUCTION FIGURES 
 
Desert Water Agency and its customers achieved a 28 percent reduction in total water 
production during November 2015 compared to the same month in 2013 – the baseline 
year used by the State Water Resources Control Board (State Water Board) to measure 
statewide conservation achievements.  

To comply with Governor Brown’s April 1, 2015 Executive Order to reduce statewide 
water use by 25 percent, the State Water Board imposed mandatory restrictions and 
assigned different mandatory conservation goals to each urban area based on per 
capita water use. The adopted regulations require DWA to achieve a mandatory 36 
percent reduction. 

Below is additional information reported to the State Board for November 2015.  

Water Production for November 2015 2,225.6 AF 

Water Production for November 2013 3,082.1 AF 

Quantity of potable water delivered for all commercial, industrial, 
and institutional users for the reporting month 

608.7 AF 

The percentage of the Total Monthly Potable Water Production 
going to residential use only for the reporting month 

66.9% 

Population (inclusive of seasonal residents) 104,953 

Estimated R-GPCD  153.89 

How many public complaints of water waste or violation of 
conservation rules were received during the reporting month? 

69 

How many contacts (written or verbal) were made with customers 
for actual or alleged water waste or for a violation of water 
conservation rules? 

57 

How many formal warning actions (e.g.: written notifications, 
warning letters, door hangers) were issued for water waste or for a 
violation of conservation rules? 

56 
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How many fines were issued for water waste or for a violation of 
conservation rules? 

2 

Comments: The Agency’s service area is highly seasonal making population analysis a 
complex task. The State Water Resources Control Board (State Board) analyzes data 
on a per capita basis. Historically, DWA has submitted data based on the permanent 
population of the service area; however, that data does not accurately reflect water use 
in DWA’s service area which has a highly seasonal population. Based on local data, the 
correct population is higher than previously reported. The Residential Gallons Per 
Capita Per Day (R-GPCD) is being submitted using the corrected population. DWA 
would like it noted that the amount of fresh water outflow to the ocean during the month 
of November was 362,618 acre feet. 

Additionally, since it began recycling water Desert Water Agency has reclaimed 86,434 
acre feet. If our recycled water production for November was taken into consideration 
against our potable production, the conservation achieved would have been several 
percentage points higher. 
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STAFF REPORT 
TO 

DESERT WATER AGENCY 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

 
DECEMBER 15, 2015 

 

 

RE:  LAKE PERRIS SEISMIC REMEDIATION 
 
 

Staff has been asked by the Desert Water Agency (DWA) Board to provide construction 
cost information related to the Perris Dam Seismic Remediation Project when available.  
Joe Royer with the Department of Water Resources (DWR) is trying to be responsive by 
providing periodic updates through the State Water Contractors/DWR Operations 
Maintenance and Engineering (OME) Committee. 
 
Enclosed with this report is an update prepared by DWR dated November 5, 2015.  It 
includes a contract summary, a list of contract challenges and their impacts, and a table 
showing contract payments and change orders. 
 
Staff will make DWR’s updates available to the DWA Board as they become available 
through the OME committee. 
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STAFF REPORT  
TO 

DESERT WATER AGENCY 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

 
DECEMBER 15, 2015 

 
 
RE: SGMA UPDATE 
 
On November 24, 2015, the Department of Water Resources (DWR) posted our 
Groundwater Sustainability Agency, Notice of Election on their website (see website 
notification enclosed).  The posting started the 90-day clock for the approval and official 
formation of our GSA.  If there are no other GSA’s applications submitted within our 
proposed boundaries, we will be a GSA on Monday, February 22, 2016. 
 
On December 1, 2015, the Indio Water Authority went before their City Council for 
approval to submit a notice of intent to DWR to become a GSA.  In addition to other 
documents, they submitted a resolution.  In the resolution, it states in part:  
 
“WHEREAS, it is the intent of the City through IWA to jointly manage the Indio Sub-
Basin with CVWD, CWA, and DWA; and Mission Creek Sub-Basin with MSWD 
(Collectively, the “Partners”)”.  
  
WHEREAS, if CWA or MSWD elects not to form a GSA, the City intends to assume, in 
the future, GSA responsibility over the portion of the Indio Sub-Basin within CWA 
service are boundary; and Mission Creek Sub-Basin within the MSWD service area 
boundary as applicable.” 
 
IWA boundaries do not overlie any portion of the Mission Creek Sub-Basin nor are they 
involved in any groundwater management of the Sub-Basin.  Additionally, CWA’s 
boundaries are overlaid by the Coachella Valley Water District not IWA.  However, their 
aforementioned intentions are not reflected in the GSA boundary map that they 
submitted to DWR. 
 
Coachella Water Authority (CWA) did not present their SGMA information item at their 
City Council meeting on December 9 as scheduled. 
 
On December 8, 2015, local agencies and interested parties within the San Gorgonio 
Pass Sub-basin met to discuss the Sustainable Ground Water Management Act 
(SGMA) as it relates to this sub-basin.  The meeting was attended by: 
 
Desert Water Agency (DWA) 
Mission Springs Water District (MSWD) (accompanied by Slovak Baron & Empey, LLC) 
San Gorgonio Pass Water Agency (SGPWA) 
Morongo Band of Mission Indians (MBMI) 
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City of Banning (COB) 
Cabazon Water District (CWD) (accompanied by Krieger & Stewart, Inc.) 
High Valley Water District (HVWD) 
 
There was a lengthy discussion regarding basin boundary adjustment.  It is anticipated 
within this group that the adjudicated portion of the Sub-Basin will be removed from the 
San Gorgonio Sub-Basin and added to the San Timoteo Sub-Basin.  It was the opinion 
of the majority that local agencies within the adjudicated area of the San Timoteo Sub-
Basin would be asking for a sub-basin boundary adjustment.  There are strict criteria for 
basin boundary adjustments which are administered by DWR.  DWR has the final say in 
all basin boundary adjustments. 
 
It is the opinion of the MBMI that it is prohibited from becoming a GSA under the SGMA, 
“The federal government or any federally recognized Indian tribe, appreciating the 
shared interest in assuring the sustainability of groundwater or groundwater sources, 
may voluntarily agree to participate in the preparation of a groundwater sustainability 
plan or groundwater management plan under this part through a joint powers 
agreement or other agreement with local agencies in the basin”. The MGMI overlies a 
significant portion of the Sub-Basin. The majority of the group agreed that it would be 
critical that the MBMI to participate in the development of a GSP which they would 
presumably help to develop and adhere to through a MOU or other agreement for the 
sustainability of the Sub-Basin.  The MGMI seemed receptive to this idea. 
 
There was general discussion about the different ways a GSA for the basin could be 
formed.  The cost of developing a GSP was discussed.  Cabazon Water District 
indicated that the cost may be prohibitive and that they may participate only as an 
interested party.  MSWD indicated that they were reviewing their options with legal 
counsel. 
 
It was decided to schedule the next meeting for the end of January 2016 to discuss the 
boundaries of the local agencies and review multiple GSA formation within the Sub-
Basin and what the governance structure might look like (MOU/JPA). 
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